
BOROUGH OF KETTERING

KETTERING TOWN FORUM

Meeting held: 5th September  2011
Present:
Councillors


Councillor Scott Edwards (also NCC) (Chair)

Councillor Linda Adams


Councillor Maurice Bayes


Councillor Steve Bellamy


Councillor David Bishop

Councillor Michael Brown

Councillor Lloyd Bunday


Councillor Paul Corazzo



Councillor Maggie Don

Councillor Michelle George


Councillor Jenny Henson
` 
Councillor Shirley Lynch


Councillor Mary Malin

Councillor Ellie Manns

Councillor Carolyn Maxted (NCC)

Councillor Jonathan West

Representatives of Member Organisations

Graham Bale (Kettering Private Hire and Taxi Association)


Myra Bale (Kettering Private Hire and Taxi Association)

Monica Ozdemir (Civic Society)

Bill Burton (Kettering Chamber of Trade)


Also Present

Graham Soulsby (Kettering Borough Council)

Paul Thomas (Kettering Borough Council)
Simon Richardson (Kettering Borough Council)

Nick Gore (NCC)

Ian Smith (May Gurney – NCC Highways Agency)

Ian White (Forum Administrator)
11.KTF.11
ELECTION OF DEPUTY CHAIR


Myra Bale (Kettering Taxi Association) was proposed by the Chair of the Forum and seconded by Councillor Jenny Henson.

 
Consequently, it was

RESOLVED       
that Myra Bale be duly elected as Deputy Chair of the Town Forum for the municipal year 2011/12.

11.KTF.12
APOLOGIES

Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Hollobone, Bain, L. Henson (NCC), Freer, Parker (NCC) and Watts, and from Paul Ansell (Kettering Civic Society)
11.KTF.13
MINUTES
RESOLVED 
that the minutes of the meeting of Kettering Town Forum held on 6th June 2011 be approved as a correct record.
11.KTF.14
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST


None
11.KTF.15
PUBLIC SPEAKERS 

Monica Ozdemir (Civic Society) and Bill Burton (Kettering Chamber of Trade) indicated that they wished to speak under Item 7 - Suite 16 update.
11.KTF.16
POLICING ISSUES & STATISTICS
Although the report was included with the Agenda, the Police were unable to attend the meeting.
11.KTF.17
SUITE 16 UPDATE

The Forum received  a presentation that updated members in respect of the ongoing  Regeneration of the Town Centre area and recent events held in the Market Place. In their consideration of this item, members of the Forum raised the following issues: -
· Members noted the progress in respect of the flats and restaurant shells on the Market Place in terms of letting although in relation to the restaurants,  there was a nervousness relating to the national economy from prospective tenants

· Members noted the ongoing works in Horsemarket, Market Street, market Place and the Parish Church which were close to completion

· Members also noted that lessons learnt from work on the Market Street area would be applied to planned work in the rest of the Town Centre area

Monica Ozdemir of the Civic Society addressed the Forum in relation to a proposal of her organisation that related to the heritage quarter adjacent to the Municipal Offices. The Civic Society proposed that further work should be undertaken to improve this area in line with the plans relating to the status of the Municipal offices. The Forum noted the comments of the Civic Society.

Bill Burton of Kettering Chamber of Trade, addressed the Forum in relation to the national situation in respect of independent retailers as a result of research by LDC, which demonstrated a reduction in the number of such shops closing, and an increase in new independent outlets opening. It was predicted that there would be more openings than closures in 2012. Mr Burton also noted that there had been an increase in insolvency relating to multiple retailers. In conclusion, he requested that the Forum consider having a member to act as an ‘Independent Retail Champion’ to support the anticipated increase in this field.
Members than went on to consider items raised during the presentation that related to the regeneration work currently in progress, and commented as follows :-
· The arrangements for disabled access to Market Street shops and banks were noted in terms on the operation of bollards
· The arrangements for volunteer drivers would be further investigated

· There remained concern regarding the planned provision of toilet facilities

· Plans for engaging young people to attend events at the Market Place were outlined with a view to encouraging proper usage of the facility

· The arrangements for the replacement of mains in the regenerated area were outlined, and it was noted that there would be a period of a year after completion when there would be no such work undertaken
· It was requested that comparative information relating to shop rents in the town centre and in other areas, be provided at the next meeting of the Forum

· It was noted that the regenerated area would be cleaned and fully prepared by the contractors prior to handover

· It was anticipated that the drainage system in place was able to cope with heavy rainfall, and recent weather had tested this adequately
· An explanation was provided for members of the Forum relating to the area outside Henry’s Public House in Horsemarket and issues relating to the cellar at that property which meant that paving stones could not be taken to the edge of that building without significant and costly disruption

· The work in Horsemarket was close to completion but more street furniture could be provided in terms of bins and benches after the current provision had been assessed

· The provision of cycle racks and other facilities  in the town centre area would be investigated

· It was considered by some members of the Forum that the situation relating to car parking charges should be reviewed

· Members of the Forum urged that the project is not ‘signed off’ until the Council is absolutely content with it
· Members were appraised of the use of gravel at the Parish Church and that the potential for anti-social behaviour arising from it had been taken on board

· Members of the Forum were also appraised on progress relating to an issue concerning a device at located at one of the shops on the Market Place

· It was noted that the Hog’s Head site would be cleared by the end of the Horsemarket regeneration

· Members were appraised of the need to find a solution relating to the provision of a surround at the base of trees that was safe and attractive

· Members thanked officers in respect of the ‘Kettering by the Sea’ event, in particular for the last minute work required as a result of the delivery of the wrong materials.
11.KTF.18
STREET LIGHTING

Nick Gore of Northamptonshire County Council was in attendance at the meeting and addressed members relating to the situation concerning the switch-off of some street lights in the town. He ran through the process for appeals against switch-offs and outlined information sources such as the County Council website, where residents could obtain information. He pointed out that not all street lights belonged to the County Council.

In considering the matter, members noted the above but expressed concern relating to areas where there was a high incidence of crime which had lost street lighting as a result of this initiative. It was noted that the Police had also had the opportunity to appeal against switch-offs in such areas. It was also considered that the autumn and winter nights would potentially exacerbate this situation, and it was suggested that there should be some monitoring of crime in areas where lights have been switched off during those months.

11.KTF.19
VERGE HARDENING AND POTHOLES

Ian Smith of May Gurney, the County Council’s contractor for highway and footway maintenance attended the meeting and provided details of the recent change in approach to these matters and answered members questions relating to the above. 

Members of the Forum noted the improvement in dealing with these issues, and also the standard of repairs in recent months.

In consideration of this item, members discussed the options for verge hardening, and were appraised of the County Council’s policy for this work and the lack of budgetary provision available. It was noted that the Borough Council had undertaken verge hardening work previously.

Mr Smith agreed to examine various locations that members of the Forum had identified as needing maintenance.

11.KTF.20
DRAFT NATIONAL PLANNING POLICY FRAMEWORK
Members received a presentation in respect of the above consultation document that had recently been published by the government. Members noted that the government’s plan was to reduce the existing guidance from around 1000 pages to a 50 page document, with a strong pro-development message and a presumption in favour of sustainable development. In their consideration of this matter, members of the Forum raised the following points :
· Concern was expressed in relation to the potential for other Councils meeting their ‘unmet requirements’ by developing into neighbouring Councils’ areas

· Members considered that the Council had been proactive in developing its area in the past and was supportive of growth, and that therefore the focus of this document was unnecessary as far as KBC was concerned

· Concern was expressed that the framework would become a charter for predatory developers and did not fit in with the Government’s agenda to empower local communities

· Concern was expressed with regard to the potential loss of revenue from development and contributions to infrastructure from S106 agreements, in respect of cross boundary development

· Consideration should be given to introducing a new process that aids the removal of historic covenants, in particular those covenants currently preventing development
· Concern was expressed about the potential loss of ‘village envelopes’ and the implications of the Framework for the character of the Borough’s villages
· It was noted that the Consultation ended on 17th October 2011

· An update item would be included (where relevant) at future meetings of the Town Forum

· Copies of the reports sent to the Council’s Planning Policy Committee, and the presentation to the meeting would be available to members

· A response would be co-ordinated following the meetings of all of the Council’s Geographic Forums
11.KTF.21
PIGEONS IN THE TOWN CENTRE

Members of the Forum received a report in respect of the situation relating to the above, and initiatives taken to address it. Any queries should be addressed to the Head of Environmental Health.



(The meeting started at 7.00pm and ended at 8.50 pm)

              Signed…………………………………………..

Chair

iw






Kettering Town Forum No. 1
5.9.11

